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March 6, 2015
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits a supplemental ordinance to support implementation of the collective bargaining agreement between the King County Police Officers Guild and King County for the period of January 1, 2013, through December 31, 2016. The attached ordinance will increase the 2015/2016 Sheriff’s Office budget by $6,615,000: $5,104,000 for 2015 and 2016 cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) for existing positions, $1,411,000 for a contract ratification bonus for existing positions, and $100,000 for COLA on positions added in the 2015/2016 Biennial Budget. Note that the supplemental amount differs from the amount in the Office of Labor Relations fiscal note included with the agreement because the latter does not include COLA on positions added in the 2015/2016 Biennial Budget. Roughly half of these increased expenditures will be recouped through revenues paid by cities that contract for police services provided by the King County Sheriff’s Office. The supplemental does not include changes affecting the Benefits Fund as these were built into the 2015/2016 Adopted Budget.
The law enforcement officers covered by this collective bargaining agreement serve our residents and communities on behalf of the King County Sheriff’s Office. These officers provide a wide range of duties to protect the people and property in King County, including responding to emergent calls, crime investigation and prevention. As the framework for policing is evolving, it has become more imperative for officers to gain enhanced competencies in communication skills and de-escalation techniques, and the officers are responding to these expectations with the professionalism and dedication they bring to the job every day serving our communities.
The agreement does not provide for a cost-of-living adjustment for 2013 or 2014. The wage settlement for 2015 and 2016 provides for a two percent cost-of-living adjustment each year.  In addition, officers employed on January 28, 2015, will receive a one-time contract ratification bonus of 1.67 percent of their 2014 gross pay.
This collective bargaining agreement furthers the County’s Strategic Plan by provision of fair wages and working conditions that will facilitate the attraction and retention of a quality workforce.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Guild. The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance. This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation supports the valued services the officers provide on behalf of the Sheriff’s Office and the communities it serves. Due to the time sensitive nature of how this agreement may impact another labor agreement in interest-arbitration, I respectfully request Council expedite the legislative process.

If you have questions, please feel free to contact Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9687.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
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ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget


Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations


The Honorable John Urquhart, King County Sheriff

